

CHURCHILL HALL ASSOCIATION

1969 - 70

President

Mr. A. B. Reynolds

Secretary

Mr. P. D. Crook

Treasurer

Mr. M. Ridley

Executive Committee

Mr. R. M. Rumbelow

Mr. B. G. Smith

Dr. D. Spincer

Mr. T. C. H. Thomas

Mr. B. Lynas

A NEW BEGINNING?

This, the second edition of the Association's newsletter, is published with some fears that members may be overcome by the pace of the changes in the Association's affairs. Last year saw the introduction of the newsletter, and now a new secretary and treasurer have been appointed, and new names have appeared in the list headed "Executive Committee".

After being deaf to the pleas from Messrs. Burdett and Earnshaw for so long, the Association was stung into desperate action by the discovery that the secretary and treasurer would be unable to attend the A.G.M. and Dinner in July. Forces of persuation were brought into full play, and replacements were found. In one case at least the response was more from a sense of duty (whose presence had not before been noticed) than a sense of ability to fill the post. Fortunately the President was unable to use the plea of absence and so continues to give his expert guidance to the affairs of the Association.

It might be thought that the similarity between this newsletter and the last is to preserve some continuity through this period of change, but the real reason is a lack of better ideas from the editor and of suggestions or complaints from the members. Those few who have expressed an opinion seem in favour of the publication but suggestions for improvement will always be welcome.

The most important purpose of this piece is to thank the retiring committee members and particularly Dave Burdett and John Earnshaw for their long stint as secretary and treasurer, and for continuing under increasing inconveniences. Their successors hope that they will be able to live up to the standards set for them.

WARDEN'S LETTER

It was clearly a mistake to report last Summer, at the beginning of the Hall's thirteenth year, that Bristol was "very little affected by the current fashion for paint-throwing and sit-ins". Long before that ingenuous statement was printed the press and radio were full of exciting—and mostly artificial—news about the Christmas sit-in at the Senate House. At the Union the Session continued stormy; one President and some members resigned and at the end of the Session the whole Union Council was voted out of office, leaving nobody to organise new elections until the officers for 1969-1970—fortunately already elected—could take office in August.

All this affected the ordinary life of the University very little and of the Hall even less. We had a spate of posters and propaganda, a few people were involved and many more went to look but as the Union makes more demands to participate in University affairs, less students seem disposed to participate in Union affairs.

We had our own political upheaval and the President and Social Secretary resigned and departed at Christmas but the change-over took place without excitement. The most notable result is that Mr. Brian Smith makes history by being successively Secretary and President of the J.C.R. in the same session—and is therefore admirably qualified to give an account of the year's activities. As you will read, normal Hall activities have flourished, and the usual high proportion of members have contrived to do very well academically as well as take a full part in Hall activities.

Perhaps the most interesting event of the year was the party to celebrate the tenth anniversary of the formal opening of the "new" building. Early residents will remember that we started in 1956 with Claverton, Holmes and Waltham and one new residential building, now I/J, using the ground floor of Claverton for dining hall, kitchens, common rooms and general headquarters. The main buildings, due for completion in October 1958, were far from complete when the Session started and it was not until Saturday, May 25th, that the crest was unveiled and the building formally opened by the Lord Sinclair of Cleeve, as Pro-Chancellor, for Sir Winston.

Since University examinations were due to begin on Tuesday, May 27th, 1969, there was some doubt and much discussion about the best way to celebrate, but a wine and cheese party, well attended by official guests from Senate and Council and private guests of members of Hall, made a very agreeable interlude before examinations. It seems a pity to wait eleven—or even eight—years for another anniversary celebration.

The most remarkable change which strikes early residents who come—and are very welcome—to visit the Hall is its apparent maturity. Not long ago it was the biggest and newest Hall, surrounded by builders' rubbish. Now it has some decent grass and thriving trees and its new neighbours, Badock and Hiatt Baker are already well established.

We have not, like Badock, become a mixed Hall, but there have been considerable changes. Ladies are now welcomed until midnight, formal meals have moved from the statutory hour of 7.0 to the earlier—and for most people more convenient—6.30, and we are even involved with new-fangled methods of attaching modest poster exhibitions to walls and woodwork.

Less obviously, electric night storage heaters in Holmes and Waltham have made the winter more tolerable for many people and a general overhaul of obsolete boilers, though expensive, will save fuel and increase efficiency in many ways.

There have also been some very unwelcome changes. Messrs. Liversidge and Ridge and Dr. Allison have all committed matrimony and left the S.C.R., Miss Phillips is departing to feed a British

Embassy and Mr. Handford may desert the Porter's Lodge. This is all bad news but not entirely unexpected and we can only thank them very warmly, wish them well, and welcome their successors.

I hope the most significant of all changes will result from the new arrangement by which members of the Association are invited for a free week-end five or ten years after leaving Hall. There are now Churchillians all over the world but they re-appear from time to time and if all members are certain that they will find the Hall crowded with their contemporaries and others during the last week-end in July, the Association will be much more able "to keep old Churchill men in touch with one another and with the Hall" and "facilitate united action in any matter concerning the welfare of the Hall and its members". So make a note now against Saturday, 25th July, 1970 and encourage your friends.

Whether or not you will be able to come next year it is very pleasant to have this opportunity to send to all members of the Association my continued good wishes: but come if you can.

A. B. REYNOLDS.

SMYTHOLOGY

This last year has been one of much constructive thought and action by the J.C.R. So many people have done so many things so well, that it is difficult to know where to start. At the top seems as good a place as any.

The Committee has evolved a most satisfactory method of participation with the S.C.R., Honorary Fellows and House Committee, who have all been elected members of the Churchill Hall Club during the year. There have been a number of dinners where our elders were given ample opportunity to show that they were, not only informed, but perhaps too well informed of our affairs.

Much of our time has been spent keeping other Halls and the Union in order. We entertained other Hall Committees to a Fork Supper, for which the catering was so good that even our female visitors abandoned the pretence of slimming and sat gorging themselves in a most unladylike way.

Our President and Social Secretary resigned at Christmas, because, (according to 'Nonesuch News') "they felt that as a result of several liberal reforms such as the abolition of formal meals and mixed Halls, their positions had become intolerable". This was a strange way of putting the matter, but as a result of a survey, the number of formal meals per week has been reduced from five to three. Other changes include the usual extension of women's visiting hours, in spite of some not very serious comments from our Warden about "2-7 p.m." which upset considerably the President of Manor Hall.

At the time of the Bristol 'sit-in', Hall members showed themselves quite capable of dealing with intruders, by out-shouting three loudspeaker-armed outsiders who disturbed the tranquility of an evening meal. (I have since heard that the issue in question received almost no support from the Hall!)

The three bottles of wine per table at the Christmas Dinner were well received; and we can but hope that, owing to continued good management, the Bar and Shop will continue to provide their shares of the cost. We can also hope that everyone's constitutions can take to the wine as well as they did this year, and ensure the continuence of this event.

Lord Sinclair of Cleeve was our guest of honour at the Churchill Annual Dinner. Other eminent visitors have included the Vice-Chancellor, the Lord Mayor of Bristol and Berni of Bernis Inns. This leads to thoughts of the food complaints book, which has again done admirable service as a butt for all sorts of ill-feeling! The lack of constructive ideas showed up the generally excellent performance of the kitchen staff.

While the Committee was getting on with minding other people's businesses, the J.C.R. showed a willingness to learn new arts, and latterly most people became expert firemen: though a bucket of water was a rather extensive way of extinguishing a Hall Tutor! The expertise in mopping up was finally put to the test, when a top floor member of A Block flooded the whole block by leaving a bath tap running, or so they say . . .

Vast numbers of people were seen investigating the properties of pills to prevent them from catching Hong-Kong flu. The side effects can only be judged by the effect on some emboldened Manor Hall girls, who removed about 60 pairs of pyjama trousers during Rag Week, and auctioned them off the next day on the Refectory steps. The yells of outrage were recorded in the "Daily Mirror". To safeguard Hall members from further distress, nighties were acquired from Manor and worn on the following day. About 20 people could point out that they weren't nearly as cold as they looked. (I'd like to take the opportunity of thanking those who threw me in the Vic Rooms fountain. I didn't dare to walk home and hitched a lift from a willing driver!)

Our well populated "Yellow Submarine" and vast parachute were instrumental in cajoling large quantities of money out of the local populace in Rag Week. Perhaps our biggest success was our delightful Rag Queen candidate, Miss Alison Wilson, who, on being presented to the Hall, managed to collect a large, lovesick following, some of whom formed a chorus line and presented her to the University where she came second in the voting. To our relief, she did not win the finals. We had become too possessive by then!

Although we had no Christmas Dance or Hall Play, the other social events have been well attended. The Freshers Dance had a bar for once. The bar and its organisers deserve special mention. It has become a flourishing concern and table tennis players are having a hard time in their fight for that room. Posters now adorn the walls. Perhaps the dearth of J.C.R. motions in the last two terms is due to the exchange of ideas in pleasant surroundings. The Smoker could not be less than a dazzling success with its team of the future Revunions. Many of the Smoker team helped Manor with their Victorian Melodrama with such success that a shared play is to be official for next year.

The Hall Ball was its usual scintillating success, without the usual bother that goes on in preparations beforehand. There were a number of near disasters, including the disappearance of a load of greenery, which had been left on Holmes lawn for storage. An irate Head Gardener had demanded to know who had been making a mess of his lawn and burned the lot before the loss was discovered. Such is life! The waiters were impeccably behaved, and also made sure that there was plenty of drink around—after the meal.

Brian Lynas has written an account of the Hall's sporting activities. Hall insurance rates must have been reduced, because of the loss of responsibility for various pieces of silverware, which showed the sporting prowess of Hall members in the past. Debating society reached the final of the Winston Cup tournament. One group of socially minded people collected £50 during the last week of term. I hope such ideas of social service can be developed in the future.

It remains for me to thank, most sincerely, all those members of Hall who have contributed so much to Hall life. An 83% turnout at our latest election shows no little interest. To those staying in Hall, I wish you as good a year as we have just had. To those who have left, I hope you enjoyed your stay and will concede that perhaps Hall life does have something to offer. It is, of course, up to the members of Hall to make what they can of it, and this year you made a thoroughly good job of it. The J.C.R. would be very pleased to see you or any other members of the Association at the Hall Ball next year—anyone able to come should contact the Social Secretary or the Secretary of the Association. If you can come—I'll see you there, if not, those of you who left Hall this year should remember that your special year for the Annual Dinner is 1974.

BRIAN G. SMITH.

SPORTS REPORT

Sport in Hall has once again flourished and from next Session Women's visiting hours have been extended from 12 a.m. to 12 p.m. However the outdoor sports were badly limited after Christmas owing to some terrible weather. The Hockey team managed only two games in the Spring term but still managed to keep the

goals against account up to average. The Rugby team managed more than two games but not so many victories as we have come to expect of them in the past. The Soccer team relinquished the trophy that they have held for the past few years but went down fighting.

The indoor sports continued to be played despite the weather although the Second Squash team might well have wished for an earthquake on a few occasions to save them from yet another 5–0 defeat. However it was never difficult to get players as the food and drink provided afterwards was always good. Table Tennis maintained its keen following with over seventy people showing a willingness to represent the Hall and it can quite justifiably claim to be the biggest club in Hall.

The Summer Sports were also hit by the weather and examinations. The Cricket team swept all before them—they comfortably won both their matches and the story of the Tennis team was identical. However, all sportsmen found a good substitute for lack of outdoor sport by continually patronising the new Table Football Machine and Dartboard, both of which are found in the bar.

All in all it was an enjoyable year for sport despite the weather and I feel that I should end on an optimistic note. Over half the Hall turned out for the annual five-a-side soccer tournament on the Downs. Here was direct evidence that the function of Hall has not been entirely lost on the modern youth and anyone strolling across the Downs on that Sunday morning must have wondered why there is all the fuss about student power and sit-ins.

BRIAN LYNAS.

FUTURE PLANS

The main purpose of this section is to give members advance warning of next year's A.G.M. and dinner so that they can make preparations to attend in good time. The dates are the 25th and 26th July, 1970, and the programme will be broadly similar to this year, with University Convocation and Association functions timed so that both can be attended. The climax is the Saturday evening, the Association A.G.M. and annual dinner. It is to be hoped (as usual) that as many members as possible will attend. Certainly all those who attended this year enjoyed themselves, even those who hadn't intended to go and did so only on being told they were to be recommended for election to the Committee! A circular setting out the timetable in detail with a booking form will be sent out nearer the time as before, but a resolution to come and try it this time, and a note of the date made now will help to prevent this being put aside and forgotten.

It has been felt for some time that one reason for a low attendance at the dinner was the date it was held. It has been difficult to get members' views on this because those that have expressed a view

have been those attending who obviously found the chosen date convenient. In an attempt to solve this problem a detailed questionnaire will be circulated to members so if the choice of date has any bearing at all on whether or not you attend, please fill it in and let us know!

The members eligible for the "free weekend" in 1970 will be those who left Hall in 1960 and 1965. "Free" means that the Association will meet the cost of the member's attendance at the Convocation reception on the Friday evening, and accommodation, meals, and functions in Hall. Guests will have to be paid for at the usual rates, so for married members it is more of a "half-price" offer than a free offer, but nevertheless it is hoped that many will take advantage of it to discover a pleasurable way of spending a weekend.

A matter which at this stage is more of a mere proposal than a plan is that Association members could help members of Hall in their choice of career by passing on their experiences in the cold hard world. The precise form this would take has not been decided, but the suggestion is to be put to the J.C.R. to see if, and in what way they wish to avail themselves of it.

Growing out of this idea was the suggestion that members should be encouraged to give details of their jobs when sending news of themselves for publication in the newsletter. This could result in people recognising other members doing similar work and might result in the creation of a useful "old boy" system.

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

This year's meeting was distinguished by the unavoidable absence of the secretary and treasurer (the latter's presence in Oslo at the time has apparently no connection with the reference in last year's newsletter to approaches from the Inland Revenue), and by the appointment of replacements.

Reports

The Secretary sent in a written report which was ably read by the assistant secretary. As well as referring to some of the difficulties arising from his change of job which hindered the production of the newsletter, he revealed that printing the magazine took two months, and the copies were then lost in the post and finally spent over a month in the distributing agency. The Secretary also referred to the lack of comments on what would be the most suitable date for the annual dinner, and reported that the vicar of Tibenham finds the newsletter short enough to read.

Unfortunately it was not possible to present a treasurer's report to the meeting, as a result of delays in various quarters in presenting the treasurer with cheques and accounts. These have since been received so that the usual statement is printed at the end of this section.

In the absence of a treasurer's report, the President made a few general comments on the financial position of the Association. His most frightening comment was that although there were various large balances at banks and building societies, all members were life members and there was therefore a liability to supply them with newsletters for the rest of their lives. He allayed the fears of his audience however by explaining the extensive chain by means of which it seemed the Association was ultimately under-written by the Treasury and therefore quite safe.

Other Business

In spite of the disappointing response this year, due partly, perhaps to shortness of notice, it was decided to continue the "free weekend" scheme. This is referred to again in the note about next year's meeting.

Comments on the newsletter were few and unspecific but generally in favour. The (new) secretary was instructed to produce a similar offering for 1969.

The meeting was followed by sherry, an excellent meal, and entertaining speeches from the Warden, the Guest of Honour (Professor A. J. Buller) and Brian Smith, the retiring J.C.R. President.

TREASURER'S REPORT

FINANCIAL STATEMENT 1 i 68 to 31 xii 68

FINANCIAL ST	IAI	EME	NT 1 i 68 to 31 xii 68
INCOME			EXPENDITURE
Current acc. 31 xii 67 408		0	Alumni dues 45 0 (
Subscriptions 271	1	6	Gavel to Hall 5 10 (
J.C.R. grant to			Secretarial and printing
magazine 25	0	0	expenses 35 7 8
			Loss on dinner 17 10 9
			Transfer to Building
			Society acc 500 0 (
			Current acc. 31 xii 68 101 0
2721	-		
£704	8	6	£704 8 6
		_	
		ASS	ETS
Current account			101 0 1
Building Society			1500 0 0
Interest to 31 xii	68		131 9 11
			£1732 10 0

These accounts do not show the expenditure on the 1968 magazine which was late being published. The £25 received from the J.C.R. was a donation to help meet the high cost of the 1967 magazine, the last one to be issued in the old format. In future the Association will not receive any subsidy from the J.C.R. but as the new-style magazine for 1968 cost less than £50 the funds will suffer a much lower drain from our annual publication.

JOHN EARNSHAW, (Hon. Treasurer).

NEWS OF MEMBERS

- PAUL BATTERBURY, Parkside, 102 Bexley Road, Eltham, London, S.E.9. London Bar, Local Council, T.A., two children—keeping well—and busy.
- MIKE BATTISON, Ribe Secondary School, P.O. Box 2120, Mombasa. Acting Headmaster at Christmas, after some very lively school activities.
- REV. JOHN BLACKER is now at Garveston Rectory, Norwich, NOR 29X.
- GERRY BONE, 425 Brighton Road, Purley, Surrey.
- D. N. BRIDGE, Senior Assistant in Derbyshire County Planning Department. Still cricketing—on village greens. Monksgate, The Close, Great Longstone, Bakewell, Derbyshire.
- ALAN BROWN, LL.B., is in San Francisco selling steaks in a steak house at 24/- an hour, 7 days a week 5 p.m. to midnight. The rest of the day he spends at California University doing an M.A. in Political Science.
- KEITH BROWN is still in general medical practice in Newcastle. He now has two children, Alister and Timothy born 17.5.68 His hobby is being a member of Hadrian Round Table.
- D. BURDETT, 47 Buttmead, Blisworth, Northants. In Norfolk at end of July: very busy all year in new job and house.
- A. BYRNE is teaching at Taunton Tech., and lives at 55 George Street, Taunton, Somerset.
- PETER CARY is another exponent of chalk and talk, and not content with that Monday to Friday, does the same from the pulpit on Sunday.
- TREVOR CRADDUCK, Consultant Physicist and Associate Professor in the Forest Hills Hospital and Medical School, Calgary.
- PETER CROOK has forsaken physics and qualified as a Chartered Accountant. He is now in practice in Bath and lives with his wife Mary at 8 Edgeworth Road, Bath, BA2 2LY.
- A. L. DICKINSON is endeavouring to run the hospital service, and is presently commissioning a new hospital in Wolverhampton.
- BARRY DODD of "Avalon", Maysmead Lane, Langford, Somerset, BS18 7HX, is Systems Manager at Imperial Smelting Corporation, Bristol.
- F. J. EASTON, Assistant Accountant with a property firm. Temporarily at 303 Northend Road, London, W.14.
- G. M. EDEN has a new address—104 Nursery Road, Taplow, Maidenhead, Berks., and a new job—headmaster of Burnham County Secondary School, Bucks.

- ROLF SEELEMAN-EGGEBERT is living at 22 Rue des Citronniers, B.P. 20–813, Abidjan, Ivory Coast, working as Foreign Correspondent for German radio and T.V.
- ALUN EVANS is now an Administrative Assistant in the Registry of the University College of Swansea.
- MAC FEARNEHOUGH, moving to Green Paddocks, Cowley Lane, Holmesfield, Sheffield, S18 5SD.
- PETER GEDLING, Hornsey School House, Cooksbridge, Lewes, Sussex. Now Assistant Education Officer, East Sussex. Married, two boys of whom the senior (4 years) is already a cricket enthusiast.
- R. A. GRIFFITHS, B.A., Ph.D., F.R.Hist.S. Lecturer in History, University College, Swansea.
- D. I. (WALLY) HAMMOND, 32 Heathlee Road, Blackheath, London, S.E.3. Works at Fortes & Co., Café Royal, 68 Regent Street, W.1. Daughter Elizabeth born 6.9.68.
- DR. HEWITT, now back from Canada and at the National Computing Centre in Manchester.
- E. C. HOSSELL now lives at 85 Moreland Court, Finchley Road, London, N.W.2, and, it appears, is engaged.
- T. M. O. LISTER, 12 Stuart Road, Windle, St. Helens, Lancs.
- PETER MARSHALL, 265 Staines Road, Twickenham, Middlx. Assistant Master at the Trinity School of John Whitgift, Croydon.
- COLIN MITCHELL'S wife's name, in spite of what it said in last year's magazine, is Wendy-Anne, and not Sue. He has met John Ritchie who works for a firm of consultant programmers.
- G. A. MORRELL, Senior Systems Analyst at Burroughs House, Uhuru Highway, P.O. Box 572, Nairobi—asks for books, etc., for a local orphanage.
- P. W. MUNN attended the reunion with his wife and six month old baby who slept through all the speeches.
- REV. MICHAEL RICHARDSON, Tibenham Vicarage, Norwich, NOR 82W. Approves new magazine and dinner arrangements but on holiday—with four children—in July.
- M. J. RIDLEY has moved to 3 Mill House, South Holmwood, Surrey.
- ALAN ROBERTS, 6 The Fosseway, Bristol 8, Senior Engineer, Aerodynamics, with B.A.C. at Filton.
- REV. DONALD ROGERS, Methodist Minister, married, three children, 55 Claremont Road, Forest Gate, London, E.7.
- CHARLES SISUM has completed his Cert. Ed. course at Leicester University and is teaching at Longsands Comprehensive, St. Neots. He lives at 25 Fairfax Court, Eynesbury, St. Neots.

- MIKE SOUTHWORTH, it is reported, is busy playing hockey, football and cricket. In his spare time he teaches in Birmingham, and found time last summer to marry Carol Smith.
- D. SPINCER, 8 Wheatfield Road, Congresbury, Somerset.
- MARTIN SUGARMAN, 303 Evelyn Court, Amhurst Road, London, E.8. Hopes to be at the Dinner next year. Otherwise occupied this year—married Jane in July.
- BOB TRISTRAM, Park House, Low Moor, Bradford. On holiday in Dorset with Barbara and their son Neil (2).
- COLIN TITMAN, 8 Avenue Jules Lagare, Sterebeck, Brussels, Belgium. Works for Esso Chemicals.
- J. P. C. WATSON lives at 62 Oxford Road, Tilgate, Crawley, Sussex, with his wife and two (or three?) children.
- ANDREW WILLIE is, apparently, still trying to find Monmouthshire's archives.
- PAUL F. WITHRINGTON is now at Chalklands, Malthouse Close, Easton, Winchester.

LOST, STOLEN OR STRAYED

While we have heard of some of the following members from time to time we have no knowledge of their present whereabouts, and would be grateful for news of them.

H. E. Davies (58), A. J. Dixon (57), P. N. Haywood (61), J. E. Housden (61), J. S. Ingham (62), D. E. Linter (62), D. G. Pullen (58), J. A. W. Quinn (58), K. E. R. Rogers (59), I. J. Sanders (62), M. R. Watts (59), E. R. H. Woolley (63).

LEAVING HALL 1968-69

*AINSCOW, D. A. P.,
AKPOROBARO, F. B.,
ANSTEAD, J. A.,
BAILEY, P.,
BAKER, J. F. C.,
*BAREFORD, D.,
BARRATT, C. F.,
*BARTON, H. R.,
BASTIAENEN, H. L. R.,
Devon.
BATTYE, M. E.,
BAVISTER, S. C.,
*BAXTER, A. J.,
*BENNETT, C. J.,
*BENNETT, C. J.,
*BEYNON, R. W.,
*BICKERSTAFF, P. D. R.,
BLACKWELL, J. A.,

BLACKWELL, J. A.. *BONEY, C. R., BOREHAM, J. R., *BOUCH, S. M., BRADLEY, B. J., *BRENNAN, J. L., BROTHERTON, J. F., *BROWN, A. P., *BUCKLE, A. E., BURBIDGE, C. M., CHAFFIN, M., CHOUDRY, N., CLARKE, R. A.,

*CLARKE, S. A.,
CLARKSON, S. G.,
*COLE, T. E.,
COLEMAN, B. R.,
COOPER, T. M. T.,
CORDUNER, A.,
CRINGLE, P. S.,
*CROUCH, E.,
CULLEN, C. P.,
*CURRIE, A. J.,
*DANIE, P. D. L.,
*DAVIES, R.,
DAVIES, R.,
DAVIS, P. J. W.,

*DRAKE, R. D.,
DUNSTER, M. O.,
*ELLIOT, G. H.,
*ELLIOTT, K. F.,
*ENNALS, A. M.,
*EYRE, J. R.,
*FAYLE, J. P.,
FETHERSTON-DILKE, M. C.,
FLITCROFT, J. E.,
FONG, J. C.,
FOSBROOKE, G.,
*FRANCIS, R.,
FRENCH, N. P.,
*GAMMAGE, J. H.,
GATES, I. E.,
*GILLILAND, W. P.,
*GREENOUGH, A. E.,

*GREGORY, P. A., GROOM, M. J., GRUBB, M. J. W., *HALES, A. J., *HALL, D. J., *HALLS, R., *HAMILTON, H. G. H.,

*HAMILTON, I. D., *HAMMOND, A., *HARKNESS, J. M., HART, S. R., HARTLEY, T. G., *HARVEY, J. S., HEAP, P. A. J., *HENN-MACRAE,

> *HEWETT, I. D., *HICKS, M. A., *HILL, N. T. F., HILL, R. D., HOWSE, D. P.,

HUDSON, G. M., HUGALL, M. J., HUMAN, S. P., *IDE, C. P. D., *JACOB, R. A., JACKSON, C. P., JEAPES, A. P., *JEFFRIES, D. J. R., KAMBITES, A. J. K., *KEECH, S. J., KEIGHLEY, C. E.,

KENYON, N. D., KLIMIUK, P. S.,

KNELL, D. M., KOURANTIS, S.,

KUBICKI, C. J.,
*LANG, J. M.,
*LETOCHA, H.,
*LEUNG, Y. S.,
*LEWIS, A. S.,
LINCOLN, S. D.,
*LISTER, A. H.,
LITTLEWOOD, E. R.,
LOWE, D. A.,
*LUDFORD, E. J.,
*LUNN, D.,
*McCARTNEY, M. J.,
*McCARTNEY, M. J.,
*McCULLOUGH, K. H.,

*McTIFFIN, M. J., *MANTELL, S., *MARGESSON, R. W.,

*MARKS, J., MARTIN, R. H., *MASLOWSKI, A. H., MAYO, H. F., *MEARS, D. R., *MELVILLE, A. R., MIDDLETON-SMITH, C. C., *MILLER, A. M.,

*MILLS, R.,

*MILNE, D. M.,

*MISKIN, J. D.,

*MISSEN, F.,

MONTANO, D. A. A. H.,

*MOORE, J.,
MUSTOE, S. T.,
MYRVOLD, J.,
NOKES, J.,
*NORRIS, P. E.,
*ODINGA, M.,
OLDHAM, T. C. B.,
*O'NEILL, D. H.,
*O'NIONS, D. E.,
*ORTON, P. J.,
OSBORNE, M. W.
*OSMAN, J.,
*PADFIELD, R. G. E.,
*PARKER, J. T.,
*PEARCE, T. R. A.,

PEARCE-HIGGINS, D. J., PENNY, S. M., PETIT, C. J., *PHILLIPS, A. J., *POLLOCK, P. J. M., *POULTON, H. A., POWELL, A. J., PRICE, M. L., PUNJA, A., *RAINFORD, P. M., RALPH, N. G., *READ, D. H., ROBERTS, M. G., ROBERTSON, M. J.,

ROBINSON, R. P. C., *ROY, K. B., Box 68, *RUSHTON, R. B., RUTTER, C., RUTTLEDGE, H. D. K., SELL, C. A., SEWELL-RUTTER,

SHEARD, P. W., *SMITH, B. G., SPECULAND, B., STADDEN, D. J.,

*STAFFORD, R. M. N.,

STOCKTON, A., STRATON, D., STUART, T. V., SZOSTEK. I. A.,

*TATHAM, A.,

*TAYLOR, R. J.,

TEAGUE, P. R.,

THOMPSON, J. A.,

*THURSTON, P. G.,

*TIGHE, M. J.,
TOWNSEND, M. F.,
WADDINGTON, D.,
WALKER, A.,
WALKER, C. D.
*WEBSTER, M.,
WELMAN, P. B.,
WHITE, A. A.,
WHITE, R. J.,

*WHITEMAN, R. J.,

*WILLIAMS, G. M. D.,

WINGFIELD-DIGBY,

WOOD, R. S.,

WYLIE, J. G.,

*YOUNG, J. I. A.,

* denotes C.H.A. Members.

ANNUAL REUNION WEEKEND JULY 25th, 26th, 1970

P.S. How about somebody designing a cover for next year?